 AGRIBUSINESS UPDATE


Weekly news critical to your agribusiness

January 2, 2007 – HAPPY NEW YEAR
NC Legislative NEWS

Speaker Race: House Democrats plan to meet Jan. 10 to choose their nominee to replace Jim Black as speaker. The chamber's Democrats met behind closed doors just before Christmas at the Legislative Building, agreeing to a meeting time and setting ground rules for the selection of speaker, majority leader and speaker pro tem. The Jan. 10 meeting will take place at 7 p.m., but no meeting place has yet been set. Rep. Mickey Michaux, D-Durham, who as the senior-most member of the House Democratic caucus chairs the meetings, said the rules agreed upon call for a series of nominating speeches, followed by secret ballots in which the low vote-getter drops off until someone receives a majority. So far, seven Democrats -- Michaux, House Majority Leader Joe Hackney of Orange County, former Speaker Dan Blue of Wake County, Jim Crawford of Granville County, Drew Saunders of Mecklenburg County, and Bill Faison of Orange County – have been seeking the support needed to take the job. 

House Republicans: Rep. Paul "Skip" Stam of Wake County will be the House minority leader for the upcoming legislative session. Stam was elected to the position a week before Christmas during a House Republican caucus meeting in Greensboro, beating out Rep. Fred Steen of Rowan County. According to GOP legislators present, Stam won by a 25-22 vote. Rep. Bill McGee, R-Forsyth, was chosen as minority whip, while another Forsyth County legislator, Rep. Dale Folwell, was selected joint caucus leader. 

Senate Leadership: Among Senate Democrats, Marc Basnight's still their man. The Senate Democratic caucus voted Monday before Christmas to nominate Basnight, D-Dare, for another term as president pro tem of the Senate. If elected on the Senate floor when the General Assembly reconvenes next month, Basnight will continue as the longest serving legislative leader in state history. He was first elected to the post in 1993. Senate Democrats also re-elected Tony Rand of Cumberland County for another term as majority leader and Charlie Dannelly of Mecklenburg County as their nominee for deputy president pro tem. Other caucus officers chosen were Katie Dorsett of Guilford County, majority whip; R.C. Soles of Columbus County, caucus chairman; and Charlie Albertson, caucus secretary.

Local Tax: One legislator is already talking local tax hikes before the legislative session begins. Rep. Danny McComas, R-New Hanover, says he will again submit a bill that would allow county voters to approve increasing the local sales tax rate by a half-cent. The tax increase, if approved, would go toward fixing leaking sewers and widening congested highways. McComas, along with Thomas Wright, D-New Hanover, and Rep. Carolyn Justice, R-Pender, got a committee hearing for similar legislation during the past legislative session but didn't get the measure passed into law.

Washington NEWS

Farm Supports Topped $164 Billion From 1995-2005: U.S. farm subsidies totaled $164.7 billion from 1995 to 2005, and three-quarters of the payments went to just 10 percent of supported growers, the Environmental Working Group said Sunday.  “The big surprise was just the enormity of the payments,” Ken Cook, EWG president, said ahead of the group’s release of an updated subsidy database.    EWG’s analyses of farm subsidies, listing how much money went to each farmer, have attracted much attention in the past.  “You really have to ask yourself...just how much good are these programs doing?  Are these payments saving the family farm?” asked Cook, whose group wants to see money shifted from subsidies to environmental programs.

Environmental NEWS

Hog Waste: A new study suggests that North Carolina's hog waste could be a solution rather than a problem. The study, financed by the State Utilities Commission, says North Carolina hog farms produce enough electricity to power more than 90,000 homes. North Carolina has more than 6 million hogs, the most of any state except for Iowa. Using their waste to generate methane gas would produce an estimated 93 megawatts of power, according to the study by LaCapra Associates. One megawatt can serve the needs of roughly 1,000 homes. However, Leonard Bull, deputy director of the animal waste research center at North Carolina State University, said making the proposal actually work could be challenging. "Becoming a power producer is a slow and laborious process," Bull said.

Hazardous Materials: Gov. Mike Easley has embraced the recommendations of the Hazardous Materials Task Force he crated after a chemical fire in Apex, directing state agencies to act immediately on the suggestions. The panel suggested 15 regulatory changes as well as a handful of budget requests for the General Assembly next year. Easley said he directed the Division of Waste Management to begin providing inspection reports and documents about the facilities to local emergency response agencies. The Department of Environment and Natural Resources also has been told to evaluate operating requirements for commercial hazardous waste storage and disposal sites and recommend changes. Easley said he will propose legislation for next year's session of the General Assembly based on other recommendations. They include bills designed to ensure someone will pay the expenses of state or local emergency officials who are called to the scene of a commercial chemical fire; to require round-the-clock security at sites; and provide offsite data about the chemicals stored at the site, accessible to emergency officials if a fire or explosion occurs. 
Business NEWS        
Region to Get More Alternative Fuel Pumps:  A $590,000 federal grant will help pay for new ethanol and biodiesel pumps in the Charlotte region, expanding availability of the alternative fuels.  Gas stations along heavily traveled thoroughfares in Gastonia, Salisbury and Lenoir, with help from the grant, will add the capability to sell the cleaner-burning fuels. Station owners will pay at least half the cost of pumps, storage tanks and other infrastructure. The Centralina Clean Fuels Coalition was one of several regional partnerships in the Carolinas, Tennessee and Georgia to share the grant. The coalition promotes the use of alternative fuels and vehicles in the Charlotte region. 
Commodity NEWS        
Florida Says Contagious Equine Virus Is Contained:   With three horses already dead, Florida officials say an outbreak of a highly contagious equine virus has been contained, but they're advising owners to take strict precautions to avoid spreading the disease.  The EHV-1, Equine Rhinopneumonitis, more commonly known as equine herpes virus, has rocked the equestrian community as it is beginning to gather for the start of the winter high season for the nation’s horse set.  The Florida Department of Agriculture’s equine programs manager confirmed that a total of six cases have displayed classic symptoms of the disease. 

Survey Finds Mycotoxins At 10-Year High In Indiana Corn:  Mycotoxin levels surveyed just before harvest are the highest Indiana has seen in 10 years, said Charles Woloshuk, Purdue University plant pathologist.   In order to determine if corn is infected with mycotoxins, samples of suspect corn should be analyzed. 
Beef Farmers Threaten Strike:  Argentine beef farmers, continuing to protest what they say are the government's unfair restrictions on their exporting business, are threatening more strikes in 2007.  The farmers have already gone on strike twice this month. The latest strike, which involved keeping produce out of the market, ended on Dec. 11, but the two sides did not reach an agreement.  President Nestor Kirchner imposed a ban on beef exports in March to ensure adequate domestic supply and to deter inflation. Restrictions on beef, among other products, as well as rising export taxes and price limits, have ensued. Pro-farming coalitions in Argentina argue the government's interventions have prevented their members from taking advantage of high international commodity prices and have done little to curb inflation. Farmers want to increase production to solve the problem.
People in the NEWS

Clean Water Director: The trustees of the Clean Water Management Trust Fund have appointed board chairman Phil Baddour as temporary executive director while the board searches for an interim director. Baddour, a Goldsboro lawyer and former state legislator, said he hoped an interim director would be in place in January and that he would serve without pay in the meantime. The board also will begin a search for a permanent director. The interim director will not be a candidate for that post. Bill Holman, who has been executive director for six years, is leaving Dec. 27 for an appointment as a visiting scholar at the Nicholas Institute for Environmental Policy Solutions at Duke University. The board rejected a motion to declare that no member of the board of trustees be allowed to apply for the executive director’s post. 

Jenkins Retires: Judge Knox Jenkins has given up his gavel. After 16 years presiding over Superior Court cases, Jenkins stepped down from the bench Friday. This month, the judge turned

72, the mandatory retirement age for judges. 
USDA News

Penalties for Farmers Leaving CRP:  USDA declined to say last week whether it would ease stringent penalties for farmers who want to cash in on high grain prices by pulling land out of the Conservation Reserve Program.  The reserve is seen as a potential source of land to expand U.S. grain output, now strained by the ethanol boom.  Corn prices are at a 10-year high and U.S. stockpiles are expected to be halved in the coming year.  If landowners want to withdraw land before their CRP contracts expire, they must refund all rental payments they have received plus interest and liquidated damages, a USDA spokesman said. 

Subsidy System “May Be Sitting On Quicksand,” Johanns Says: Already vulnerable to trade disputes, the Depression-era U.S. farm safety net of price supports and crop subsidies “may be sitting on quicksand,” Secretary Mike Johanns said Friday.  Johanns pointed to “decoupled” payments as a way to preclude disputes before the World Trade Organization.  U.S. cotton supports have already been remolded because the WTO ruled the system was unfair under international trade rules.  However, Johanns declined to say exactly how the Bush administration might overhaul existing farm programs.  He did say that supports now in place may invite challenge, while supports that are not linked -- or are “decoupled” -- from crops or price guarantees are far less vulnerable to challenge from U.S. competitors.   

U.S. and Panama Sign Free-Trade Agreement:   U.S. and Panamanian negotiators have finalized a free-trade agreement that will open new export markets and export opportunities for the U.S. agricultural industry. "Expanding access to the Panamanian market and increasing our two-way trade will strengthen our economic ties and promote increased stability in the Western Hemisphere," said Agriculture Secretary Mike Johanns. In 2005, $200 million worth of American products was exported to Panama. Meat and livestock accounted for $6.645 million. In 2002 and 2003, the two years preceding bovine spongiform encephalopathy, meat and livestock accounted for $11.2 million and $10.8 million, respectively. Under the new agreement, more than half of all current U.S. farm exports to Panama — including high-quality beef, mechanically de-boned chicken, turkey and pork variety meats — will immediately become duty-free.

S. Korea Finds Toxic Dioxin In U.S. Beef Shipment:  In what could further injure fragile trade negotiations, South Korea's national quarantine service said it discovered traces of toxic dioxin in one of the three U.S. beef shipments it rejected for containing banned bone fragments.  The report indicated the toxin was found in a package belonging to a 10.2-ton shipment of U.S. beef, which arrived in South Korea on Dec. 1. It also indicated Korea's Agriculture and Forestry Ministry has notified the U.S. Embassy in Seoul of the discovery and requested clarification.  USDA officials could not be reached for comment Thursday, but the issue is resonating with members of the U.S. beef community.  Karen Batra, spokeswoman for the National Cattlemen's Beef Association, said the report could put a strain on free-trade talks and raises many questions, including why such testing was performed on a shipment that had already been rejected.
Mark Your Calendar
The Land & Water Conservation Commission is holding public hearings throughout the state about funding the four trust funds: Agricultural Development & Farmland Preservation Trust Fund, Clean Water Management Trust Fund, Natural Heritage Trust Fund, and Parks & Recreational Trust.  This is your time to talk about funding the ADFP trust Fund and how it will be a resource for your local farmland preservation efforts. Asheville Regional Meeting: Thursday, January 4th at 7:00 p.m., Asheville-Buncombe Technical Community College, Laurel Building, Ferguson Auditorium 340 Victoria Rd., Asheville;  Greenville Regional Meeting: Monday, January 8th at 7:00 p.m., Pitt Community College, Leslie Building, Room 143, 1986 Pitt Tech Rd., Winterville, NC 28590; Greensboro Regional Meeting: Wednesday, January 10th at 7:00 p.m., Guilford Technical Community College , Auditorium 601 High Point Rd. Jamestown, NC.  For more information contact the NC Agricultural Development & Farmland Preservation Trust Fund at (919) 733-7125.
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